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Baltimore Harbor 
VA NATIONAL PARTNERSHIP COUNCIL MEETING

Baltimore, Maryland

February 23-24, 2005
Introduction to the new NPC members: 

This quarterly meeting of the VA National Partnership Council was conducted in Baltimore, Maryland, February 23-24, 2005. The Council welcomed four of its newest members, Christine Polnak, Chairperson, SEIU Local 200UNITED, VA Medical Center, Albany, NY;  Clyde Parkis, Network Director, VISN 10 VA Healthcare System of Ohio, Cincinnati, OH;  Joseph  A. Williams, Jr., Director, VA Medical Center, Hampton, VA;  Jeffrey J. Shapiro, Secretary-Treasurer, VA Council of Consolidated Locals, NFFE-IAM, VA Medical Center, Oakland Park, FL. 

Emerging Issues

Council members from VHA and VBA provided updates of emerging or significant issues. 

Mr. Walcoff discussed the ongoing Inspector Generals’s review of rating consistency between Regional Offices and its implications, VBA’s FY 2005 budget to include a transfer of funds from VHA of $125,00,000, workload increases of 15% to include a 40% increase at military discharge centers, improving certification testing results, and improving remand rates.

Ms. Rick discussed actions being taken to address the Nursing Commission’s recommendations, to include development of a formal tracking system, VA’s position on the Commission’s line of authority recommendation for nurse executives, improving the consistency of nurse functional statements, improving the knowledge of and management of the peer review process, development of a web based training module on the boarding process, providing hot links to directives, advancing a career path initiative, clarifying the role of the Clinical Nurse Leader, promoting Magnet recognition, reissuing guidance on medication administration by unlicensed personnel, developing a directive on staffing methodologies, and the Nurse Travel Corp.

With respect to the career path initiative Ms. Rick invited the unions to nominate individuals to work with program officials on the initiative. She asked that names be sent to Ron Cowles’ Office.

Mr. Triplett, Director, Network Support Office, reporting for Laura Miller, discussed VHA’s FY 2005 budget and outlook for 2006 to include the need to reduce the number of conferences, better manage travel funds, and curtailment of some training programs. Mr. Triplett also discussed Canteen and Nutrition and Food Service Integration, seamless transition/outreach programs, social worker assignments to military discharge centers, polytrauma facilities that specialize in traumatic brain injuries, Cares implementation, fugitive felon program, physician scheduling concerns, emergency preparedness, stem cell research, Genomics, ethics, laundry modernization, and performance award funding.

Assistant Secretary for Human Resources and Administration

Mr. Cowles introduced VA’s new Assistant Secretary for Human Resources and Administration, R. Allen Pittman.

Mr. Pittman talked about his background and interest in managing human resources and indicated he looked forward to working with the NPC on issues that impact VA employees.

He shared his impression of the VA and its employees gained in his visits to various VA facilities as he prepared for his confirmation hearings. He was impressed at the variety of programs VA delivered to meet the needs of veterans and their families and was particularly impressed by the skillful manner in which employees delivered those services. He said it was imperative that VA support the workplace needs of our valued employees and that VA develop a comprehensive succession plan to insure that we have employees well trained to replace highly skilled employees that may leave VA through retirement, relocation, and other means.

Mr. Pittman remarked that VA also needs to improve the way it recruits talent and that VA should have clear career pathways for employees so that they can plan and prepare themselves for advancement. In addition our recruitment plans need to be directed at achieving diversity and increasing the number of veterans who come to see the VA as a great place to develop a lifelong career.

He added that VA also needs to do a better job of preparing supervisors and managers to help develop employees’ skills and to motivate employees by recognizing their relative contributions. He said that this will be greatly assisted by having all employees under VA’s new 5-tier performance management system.

He indicated that he would be working with other VA leaders on developing a comprehensive human resources management strategic plan for the Department that would enable the VA to meet the current and future needs of employees and the veterans and their families we serve.

Workers Compensation Strategic Plan
Mr. Gary A. Steinberg, Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary for Human Resources & Administration provided a briefing on Workers Compensation and Strategic Planning. 
The Worker’s Compensation programs have been the subject of several “critical” Inspector General review’s and Congressional Hearings. Not being exempt from scrutiny, the VA was found to be universally poorly managed. 

In an effort to develop strategies for improving VA’s Worker’s Compensation program, the Office of Human Resources & Administration hosted a 2 day Workers’ Compensation retreat in November of 2004. 

The retreat focused on program weaknesses identified in the IG report and recommendations for improvement.  They established a Worker’s Compensation Steering Committee and Worker’s Compensation Technical Advisory Sub-Committee whose primary focus is on the achievement of objectives, strategies, and performance measures collaboratively developed in a 5 (five) goal strategic plan:
· Case Management

· Returning employees with work capacity

· Worker’s Compensation education and training

· Partnerships and collaborations

· Identify and reduce waste, fraud & abuse

Ideally the natural progression is to develop and implement the Worker’s Compensation training plan and curriculum nation-wide, assist administrations in developing “detailed/revised”, track and monitor the implementation process, provide Strategic Management Council with quarterly reports, and extend outreach efforts with voluntary guidelines to promote a more universal adaptation of a cohesive and systematic injury and illness prevention program. 

Federal Workforce Flexibilities Act and DVA Health Care Personnel Enhancement Law: 

Donna Schroeder, Director of Compensation and Classification Service

Department of Veterans Affairs Health Care Personnel Enhancement Act of 2004, Public Law 108-445, was enacted on December 3, 2004 with an effective date of January 8, 2006.  As of December 3, 2004 receipt of special pay is no longer subject to refund liability and all special pay agreements are terminated.  This new law which reforms the pay plan for all VHA physicians and dentists consists of three elements: base pay, market pay, and performance pay.  In addition, this law also introduces two new nurse alternative work schedules and provides for nurse executive special pay.  The two new nurse alternative work schedules include: the option to work three, twelve-hour tours within a workweek paid as forty hours; and the second option allows for a nine month full-time work schedule with three months off paid year round at seventy-five percent of annual salary.  Finally, the nurse executive special pay allows nurse executives to receive additional pay ranging from $10,000 to $25,000 annually based on the extent to which they meet criteria specified in the law.

Federal Workforce Flexibility Act of 2004, Public Law 108-411 was signed into law on October 30, 2004.  This new law created several changes to human resource policies, three of those policy changes are related to pay administration. First, effective January 28, 2005, the law created a new form of compensatory time off entitled compensatory time off for travel.  This form of leave is for time spent by an employee in a travel status away from their official duty station when it is not otherwise compensable.  Second, effective May 1, 2005 the law revised the provisions of recruitment, retention, and relocation bonuses allowing for significant enhancements in the amount a facility is able to authorize for payment along with the introduction of a service agreement.  Lastly, effective May 1, 2005, the law remedied pay anomalies regarding special rates and locality rates.
Compounding Sterile Preparations:

Dr. Vaiyapuri Subramaniam, Pharm., D., M.S., FASHP, Chief of Adverse Drug Event Reporting Programs for Pharmacy Benefits Management…
A new protocol has been developed that requires specific sterilization practices that VA must comply with.  The procedures and requirements for compounding sterile preparations and standards are applicable to all practice settings in which sterile preparations are compounded.  Pharmacies may be subject to inspection against these standards by boards if pharmacy, FDA, and accreditation organizations, such as the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations (JCAHO), Accreditation Commission for Healthcare, Inc. (ACHC), and Community Health Accreditation Program (CHAP). Pharmacists are strongly encouraged to contact their respective boards of pharmacy for information on state enforcement criteria and activities. These requirements must be met in all healthcare settings that compound sterile preparations and by all disciplines associated with these settings; including physicians, nurses, and pharmacists in office practices, clinics, hospital care units, and main and satellite pharmacies.. Properly trained employees are the foundation for ensuring that procedures are followed correctly when compounding sterile preparations. 
eTravel:
Rodney W. Wood, Director of the Financial Service Center in Austin, TX 
presented on the newly revamped eTravel system, which is currently being tested for use in lieu of Zegato. The eTS is a government certified end-to-end, web-based, travel service that will enable the VA to automate and outsource all of its requirements for travel management or related finance operations. The new eTraveler System(eTS) is very similar in form and function to Zegato because is based on the same software but that is as far as the similarities go. A more simplified, economical and user friendly system is being set in place. All of the issues and concerns with the previous system have been addressed and corrected. The eTS contains all of the modules needed to complete official travel in compliance with the Federal Travel Regulations including but not limited to; travel planning, reservations, and fulfillment, electronic routing and approval, and expense reporting. Training on this new system will be readily available and accessible to all employees as often as they require it. Unions will be given an opportunity to comment on the new system prior to full implementation.    
Defense Finance and Accounting Services (DFAS) Update: 

Angela Curtis, the Project Manager for the Office of Financial Services updated the NPC on the move of VA’s payroll administration to DFAS.
An e-Payroll Steering Committee, with members representing all VA Administrations and Staff offices. This committee provides financial, technical and policy level direction to the Department and monitors the projects status and while addressing requirements for the project’s successful completion. Pilot implementation sites have been identified to be the first converted to DFAS for payroll services. The first site is the Financial Service Center and includes the payroll offices that they service. The second site(s) are the San Francisco Medical Center and Oakland Regional Office. The rolls and responsibilities of payroll for VA and DFAS staff were discussed in detail resulting in the development of performance measures that are currently being reviewed by the Steering Committee, project team, and DAFS.  
At the end of January 2005, there were 2 items that were pending final resolution and closure; the code for non-pay hours that does not involve credit reductions and state tax withholding. To date a final resolution to these items has been provided and an update of the VA list containing these final resolutions will be distributed to VA organizations. Additionally, the Secretary has chosen to have each administration pay their proportionate share of the $75 administered fee for each legally certified garnishment accessed to an employee. 

FY 2006 Budget
W. Paul Kerns, VHA’s Deputy Chief Financial Officer, gave a presentation on VA’s FY 2006 Budget. Slides were made available that summarized how the funds would be distributed across the agency.
The National Supervisory Core Curriculum:
Michael J. Boucher, MSN RN, President, National VA Council 
United American Nurses, AFL-CIO
The National Supervisory Core Curriculum is a work-in-progress with the objective of standardizing supervisory training within the VA.  The initial work on the project grew out of the National Leadership Board's determination that one primary reason for low employee satisfaction scores on multiple surveys was directly linked to VA supervisors.  After the NLB approved a set of "core skills/competencies for supervisors", the VHA's Employee Education System took the lead in developing an online curriculum to teach those skills and competencies.  In July of 2004, the EES Project Manager, Diane Gorsek of the Cleveland EES, presented the work to date to the NPC in Cleveland.  Mike volunteered to be the NPC liaison to the curriculum development team for labor - the NPC concurred.  Subsequently, AFGE volunteered a VBA employee to assist with the content development, Don Stephen of VBA's Los Angeles office.

 

To date, 15 modules have been devised, as listed in an e-mail handout, and the curriculum development team is planning to meet in April to finalize the program content.  At this time, we anticipate all of the modules will be complete in April.  The curriculum development team is looking for subject matter experts (SME) in each of the 15 module topics who can commit to be online facilitator/instructors for that module.  The curriculum development team will be providing training on the expectations and role of the SME/facilitator/instructors prior to the anticipated start of the first "alpha test" of this program in July 2005.  The curriculum development team is especially anxious to solicit SME/facilitator/instructors for the labor-management relations and employee relations module, and asked Mike to relay that request to the NPC.  Documents were distributed online describing the online curriculum and the role of the SME/facilitator/instructors, as well as the "desired characteristics" of those individuals the curriculum development team hopes to recruit for the LMR-Employee Relations modules.  The team is specifically looking for several SME/facilitator/instructors from both management and labor with the "desired characteristics" for these specific modules, but others with skills related to the other modules would be welcomed.

 

 

Any submissions of names of interested individuals on, or recommendations from, the NPC should be submitted to Mike Boucher via e-mail NLT April 8, 2005, for presentation to the curriculum development team for consideration at their April content finalization meeting.
Looking Ahead:

The council agreed that we should try to plan our next meeting around the Secretary’s Labor-Management Award Ceremony.

It was also agreed that the Council should discuss the development of a Strategic Plan for the Council based on the objectives in the NPC Partnership Agreement.
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